



Washington, D.C. 20520

February 25, 2020

Case No. F-2015-05048 Segment: FBI-0001

Kate Bailey Judicial Watch 425 Third St. SW. Suite 800 Washington, DC 20024

Dear Ms. Bailey:

I refer to our letter dated January 8, 2020 under the Freedom of Information Act (the "FOIA"), 5 U.S.C. § 552. The Department of State has completed its review of 11 additional records referred to us by the Federal Bureau of Investigation. After reviewing these records, we have determined that all 11 may be released in part.

An enclosure explains the FOIA exemptions and other grounds for withholding material. Where we have made excisions, the applicable FOIA exemptions are marked on each document. All non-exempt material that is reasonably segregable from exempt material has been released in the enclosed pages.

This release concludes the processing of your request. If you have any questions, please contact Stephen Pezzi, Trial Attorney, at (202) 305-8576 or stephen.pezzi@usdoj.gov. Please refer to Civil Action Number 15-cv-00687 and FOIA case number F-2015-05048 in all correspondence regarding this case.

Sincerely,

Susan C. Weetman Deputy Director

Office of Information Programs and Services

Enclosures: As stated

The Freedom of Information Act (5 USC 552)

FOIA Exemptions

- (b)(1) Information specifically authorized by an executive order to be kept secret in the interest of national defense or foreign policy. Executive Order 13526 includes the following classification categories:
 - 1.4(a) Military plans, systems, or operations
 - 1.4(b) Foreign government information
 - 1.4(c) Intelligence activities, sources or methods, or cryptology
 - 1.4(d) Foreign relations or foreign activities of the US, including confidential sources
 - 1.4(e) Scientific, technological, or economic matters relating to national security, including defense against transnational terrorism
 - 1.4(f) U.S. Government programs for safeguarding nuclear materials or facilities
 - 1.4(g) Vulnerabilities or capabilities of systems, installations, infrastructures, projects, plans, or protection services relating to US national security, including defense against transnational terrorism
 - 1.4(h) Weapons of mass destruction
- (b)(2) Related solely to the internal personnel rules and practices of an agency
- (b)(3) Specifically exempted from disclosure by statute (other than 5 USC 552), for example:

ARMSEXP ·	Arms Export Control Act, 50a USC 2411(c)
CIA PERS/ORG	Central Intelligence Agency Act of 1949, 50 USC 403(g)
EXPORT CONTROL	Export Administration Act of 1979, 50 USC App. Sec. 2411(c)
FS ACT	Foreign Service Act of 1980, 22 USC 4004
INA	Immigration and Nationality Act, 8 USC 1202(f), Sec. 222(f)
IRAN	Iran Claims Settlement Act, Public Law 99-99, Sec. 505

- (b)(4) Trade secrets and confidential commercial or financial information
- (b)(5) Interagency or intra-agency communications forming part of the deliberative process, attorney-client privilege, or attorney work product
- (b)(6) Personal privacy information
- (b)(7) Law enforcement information whose disclosure would:
 - (A) interfere with enforcement proceedings
 - (B) deprive a person of a fair trial
 - (C) constitute an unwarranted invasion of personal privacy
 - (D) disclose confidential sources
 - (E) disclose investigation techniques
 - (F) endanger life or physical safety of an individual
- (b)(8) Prepared by or for a government agency regulating or supervising financial institutions
- (b)(9) Geological and geophysical information and data, including maps, concerning wells

Other Grounds for Withholding

NR Material not responsive to a FOIA request excised with the agreement of the requester

RELEASE IN PART B5,B6

From: Sent: To: Subject:	Barnett, Robert Saturday, October 13, 2012 10:42 AM Sullivan, Jacob J; Sullivan, Jacob J Fw: Idea	В6
Long time. I miss you. I welcome	your suggestion as to how best to answer this. It is coming. We start at	
Original Message From: H [mailto:HDR22@clinton Sent: Saturday, October 13, 2012 To: Barnett, Robert Subject: Re: Idea		
I appreciate your following up.		
Also, Jake and I were discussing to but they didn't think so. Might be	the Benghazi security issue since he tried to tell would be asked about it e good for you to call Jake too.	B 5
Original Message From: Barnett, Robert [mailto: Sent: Saturday, October 13, 2012 To: H Subject: Re: Idea	2 10:08 AM	В6
We spoke. Thank you.		
Original Message From: H [mailto:HDR22@clinton Sent: Saturday, October 13, 2012 To: Barnett, Robert Cc: 'pennrhodeen Subject: Idea	-	В6
Bob		
A friend of mine, Penn Rhodeen, give him a contact who could pa	, copied above, has an idea about how to discuss the 47% remark and asked me if I could ss it on.	
So, I'm connecting the two of yo	u and wishing all of us a good debate!	
OnwardH		
NOTICE:		
is privileged, confidential and ex-	use of the individual or entity to which it is addressed and may contain information that empt from disclosure under applicable law. If the reader of this message is not the yee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient, you are	

hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you have

received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by reply or by telephone (call us collect at (202) 434-5000) and immediately delete this message and all its attachments.

NOTICE:

This message is intended for the use of the individual or entity to which it is addressed and may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If the reader of this message is not the intended recipient or the employee or agent responsible for delivering this message to the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately by reply or by telephone (call us collect at (202) 434-5000) and immediately delete this message and all its attachments.

RELEASE IN PART

"Abedin, Huma" <SBUSTATE/SES/RECIPIENTS/ABEDINH>

8/28/2011 7:33:28 PM +00:00

From:

Sent:

PR_RIM_MSG_STATUS:

B5,B7(E) To: 'hdr22@clintonemail.com' Subject: Random First and foremost, hope you are ok with weather. We have been glued to the news though it appears that there are no tv sets at the amb residence! Few things: - there is a mtg tomorrow with potus at 2:05pm. They say you can call in. Assume you want to? We'll need to have secure team come out to test ste tomorrow if so given the weather. **B**5 - for goodluck jonathan, we weren't able to get him yesterday before end of their day. We can send cable or keep pursuing other times for call? But roberta suggesting that a call to Espinosa would be good. You could express condolences and solidarity, mention how well Burns and Brownfield recent trips went, our desire for Mexican leadership in the Open Gov't Partnership. She would send formal call sheet if you wanted to pursue as well. - lastly, have gotten so many emails from people saying they were so happy to be at the party and how well you looked!! PR RIM MESSAGE SUBMI SSION ID: PR_RIM_PAGER_TX_FLAG: true B7(E) PR RIM INTERNET MESS AGE ID: PR_RIM_MSG_FOLDER_ID: -5 PR RIM MSG REF ID: 1857777366 PR RIM MSG ON DEVICE true 3 6:

Classified by Director A/GIS/IPS, DoS on 01/08/2020 ~ Class: RELEASE IN PART CONFIDENTIAL ~ Reason: 1.4(B), 1.4(D) ~ Declassify on: B1,1.4(B),1.4(D),B5 01/08/2040 H <hdr22@clintonemail.com> From: Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 3:42 PM 1.4(B) Sullivan, Jacob J To: 1.4(D) Subject: Re: B1 1.4(B) I called him Didn't you get memcon? 1.4(D) B1 Sent from my iPad On Aug 31, 2011, at 2:54 PM, "Sullivan, Jacob J" <SullivanJJ@state.gov> wrote: **B**5 See below. From: Burns, William J Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 9:17 AM **To:** Sullivan, Jacob J Cc: Gordon, Philip H; Feltman, Jeffrey D Subject: FW: 1.4(B) 1.4(D) B1 1.4(D) **B1 B**5 From: Feltman, Jeffrey D Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 9:13 AM To: Gordon, Philip H; Dibble, Elizabeth L; Kaidanow, Tina S; Sullivan, Jacob J; Burns, William J; Allegra, Theodore X; Schlicher, Ronald L; Maxwell, Raymond D; Cretz, Gene A; Abedin, Huma; Wells, Alice G; Roebuck, William V; Daalder, Ivo H Cc: Miller, James N 1.4(B) Subject: 1.4(D) B1

	1.4(B) 1.4(D) B1
Also, there are now 63 delegations (!) coming to a meeting that is scheduled, with dinner, to last two hours. If each delegation speaks for only three minutes, that is already 189 minutes, not including the introductory remarks by (who will both open the meeting and, later, give national remarks). said that only those delegations really needing to speak would do so; I wondered whether, if people came all the way here, they would really be willing to sit silently. said that he expected would exercise the right type of discipline to keep things moving at the right	1.4(D) B1

pace. But we may want to keeep our intervention as brief as possible.

RELEASE IN PART B5

From: Sent: To: Cc: Subject:	H <hdr22@clintonemail.com> Tuesday, August 30, 2011 10:40 PM Verveer, Melanne S Sullivan, Jacob J Re:</hdr22@clintonemail.com>	
I'm copying Jake so he knows	we have to raise women in mtgs in Paris and asking him to contact you for id	leas.
On Aug 30, 2011, at 6:54 PM,	"Verveer, Melanne S" < <u>VerveerMS@state.gov</u> > wrote:	
I am sending this op ed f arguments you have long	rom Gerson in case you haven't seen it. It's good to have him make the gmade.	
I know you are going off	to France for the Libya meeting.	B 5
	When I met with the Italians	
several weeks ago they w	vere quite concerned about the role of women in the transition.	
I also wanted to tell you Action Plan	that we are making good progress on the Women, Peace and Security National	B 5
Afghanistan women in tr	rlands on Labor Day for govt meetings and to speak at a conference on ansition that the US, Dutch and Atlantic Council are sponsoring. The Dutch are ring with us to help women in the MENA region, especially Egypt and Tunisia.	
Safe travels!		

Family planning as a pro-life cause

By Michael Gerson, Published: August 29

BWEREMANA, Democratic Republic of the Congo

Visitors walking through the thatched houses of this village on the shore of Lake Kivu are shadowed by a large, happy rabble of young children. There are, however, few middle-aged women in evidence — perhaps not surprising in a country where a woman's average <u>life</u> expectancy is 49.

Talking to women in Bweremana, the correlation between the number of children and the absence of some of their mothers becomes clear. Kanyere Sabasaba, 35, has had 10 children, eight of whom have survived. Her last delivery did not go well. "I delivered the baby without any problem, but I was bleeding much," she told me. The case was too complex for the local health center, so Kanyere had to pay for her transport to another medical facility. After the surgery, the doctor performed a tubal ligation. "If I give birth again, I could die," she said. "The last child is the one who could really kill me."

In this part of Congo, the complications of childbirth are as dangerous as the militias in the countryside. One woman I met had given birth to 13 children, only six of whom survived. Women sometimes deliver in the fields while working. Medical help can be a few days' journey away. Each birth raises the odds of a hemorrhage, infection or rupture. Those odds increase dramatically when births come early in life, or late in life, or in rapid succession. In Congo, almost one in five deaths of women during childbearing years is due to maternal causes.

The women of Bweremana are attempting to diffuse and minimize their risk. In a program organized by <u>Heal Africa</u>, about 6,000 contribute the equivalent of 20 cents each Sunday to a common fund. When it is their time to give birth, the fund becomes a loan to pay transportation and hospital fees. The women tend a common vegetable garden to help with income and nutrition. And the group encourages family planning.

The very words "family planning" light up the limbic centers of American politics. From a distance, it seems like a culture war showdown. Close up, in places such as Bweremana, family planning is undeniably pro-life. When births are spaced more than 24 months apart, both mothers and children are dramatically more likely to survive. Family planning results not only in fewer births, but in fewer at-risk births, including those early and late in a woman's fertility. When contraceptive prevalence is low, about 70 percent of all births involve serious risk. When prevalence is high, the figure is 35 percent.

Support for contraception does not imply or require support for abortion. Even in the most stringent Catholic teaching, the prevention of conception is not the moral equivalent of ending a life. And conservative Protestants have little standing to object to contraception, given the fact that they make liberal use of it. According to a 2009 Gallup poll, more than 90 percent of American evangelicals believe that hormonal and barrier methods of contraception are morally acceptable for adults. Children are gifts from God, but this does not require the collection of as many gifts as biologically possible.

Yet the role of contraception in development has become controversial — and both ideological extremes seem complicit in this polarization. Some liberal advocates of family planning believe

that it is inseparable from abortion rights — while some conservative opponents of family planning believe exactly the same thing, leading them to distrust the entire enterprise. Suspicions on the right are not allayed when the <u>vice president</u> of the United States seems tolerant of forced abortion in China.

But women in Congo have enough home-grown problems without importing irrelevant, Western controversies. While both the pill and condoms are generally available in larger cities such as Goma, access is limited in rural districts. Determining the pace of reproduction is often a male prerogative instead of a shared decision. Sexual violence can be as close for a woman as gathering fuel in the woods.

Contraceptives do not solve every problem. But women in Bweremana want access to voluntary family planning for the same reasons as women elsewhere: to avoid high-risk pregnancies, to deliver healthy children and to better care for the children they have. And this is a pro-life cause.

michaelgerson@washpost.com

From:	"Abedin, Huma" <sbustate abedinh="" recipients="" ses=""></sbustate>	RELEASE IN PART B5	
Sent:	8/29/2011 9:16:58 AM +00:00		
То:	"Valmoro, Lona J" <valmorolj@state.gov></valmorolj@state.gov>		
CC:	'huma@clintonemail.com'; "Sullivan, Jacob J" <sullivanjj@state.gov></sullivanjj@state.gov>		
Subject:	Re: UpdateSchedule tomorrow		
Taking her off She doesn't have email But she's calling in. And	I we'll get her paper in advance.		
	28, 2011 09:12 PM I' <hdr22@clintonemail.com> na@clintonemail.c<u>om' <huma@clintonemail.com>; Sulli</huma@clintonemail.com></u>van, Jacob J</hdr22@clintonemail.com>		

From: Valmoro, Lona J

Sent: Sunday, August 28, 2011 9:07 PM

To: 'H'

Cc: Abedin, Huma; 'huma@clintonemail.com'; Sullivan, Jacob J Subject: Schedule tomorrow	B5
	B5

		B5
PR_RIM_MESSAGE_SUBMISSION_ID:		
		B7(E)
PR_RIM_PAGER_TX_FLAG:	true	
PR_RIM_INTERNET_MESSAGE_ID:		B7(E)
PR_RIM_MSG_FOLDER_ID:	-5	
PR_RIM_MSG_REF_ID:	1258006908	
	.20000000	
PR_RIM_MSG_ON_DEVICE_3_6:	true	

UNCLASSIFIED U.S. Department of State Case No. F-2020-00151 Doc No. C06859797 Date: 02/25/2020

PR_RIM_MSG_STATUS:

UNCLASSIFIED U.S. Department of State Case No. F-2020-00151 Doc No. C06859802 Date: 02/25/2020

From: "Abedin, Huma" <SBUSTATE/SES/RECIPIENTS/ABEDINH>

Sent: 6/14/2009 10:08:26 PM +00:00 **To:** 'hdr22@clintonemail.com'

Subject: Iran

RELEASE IN PART B5

B5

B5

Dennis' and jakes direction is that and for you to stick with that. It is balanced explaining why we will engage but being reserved on the domestic scene.

I sent u full transcript. Is that enough info for you? U want to return tonite? Tomorrow morning?

.....

PR_RIM_PAGER_TX_FLAG: false

PR_RIM_MSG_FOLDER_ID: -5

PR_RIM_MSG_REF_ID: 697100876
PR_RIM_MSG_ON_DEVICE true

_3_6:

PR_RIM_MSG_STATUS: 1
PR_RIM_DELETED_BY_DE true

VICE:

From: "Valmoro, Lona J" <SBUSTATE/SES/RECIPIENTS/VOLMOROLJ>

RELEASE IN PART B7(E),B6

Sent: 11/1/2012 5:38:33 PM +00:00

To: 'H' <HDR22@clintonemail.com>

CC: "Abedin, Huma" <AbedinH@state.gov>; 'Huma Abedin' <Huma@clintonemail.com>; "Hanley, Monica R"

<HanleyMR@state.gov>

Subject: Schedule

MS, please find below the final draft of tomorrow – thank you.

8:35 am PRESIDENTIAL DAILY BRIEFING

8:40 am Secretary's Office

8:45 am DAILY SENIOR STAFF MEETING

9:15 am Secretary's Conference Room

9:15 am	OFFICE TIME
10:00 am	Secretary's Office
10:00 am	PRE-BRIEF w/STAFF (Jake and Bill to review Small Group topic)
10:30 am	Secretary's Outer Office
10:50 am	DEPART State Department
	En route White House
	[drive time: 5 minutes]
10:55 am	ARRIVE White House
11:00 am	MEETING
12:30 pm	West Wing, Office of NSA Donilon
Co	ontact: Kim Lang (NSC) Office

B6

CLOSED PRESS

12:35 pm	DEPART	White House
----------	---------------	-------------

En route State Department

[drive time: 5 minutes]

12:40 pm **ARRIVE** State Department

1:15 pm MEETING w/DAVID HALE, BILL BURNS AND JAKE SULLIVAN

1:45 pm Secretary's Outer Office

1:45 pm DEVELOPMENT MEETING w/RAJ SHAH AND CHERYL MILLS

2:30 pm Secretary's Outer Office

2:30 pm OFFICE TIME

6:00 pm Secretary's Office

6:00 pm	DEPART State Department
	En route Private Residence
	[drive time: 10 minutes]
6:10 pm	ARRIVE Private Residence
HRC RON	Washington, DC
WJC RON	Tbd
Weather:	
Washington, DC:	
Lona Valmoro	
Special Assistant to	the Secretary of State
202-647-9071 (dire	ct)

PR_RIM_INTERNET_MESSAGE_ID:		B7(E)
PR_RIM_MSG_STATUS:	1	
PR_RIM_MSG_ON_DEVICE_3_6:	true	
PR_RIM_MSG_REF_ID:	-923847117	
PR_RIM_MSG_FOLDER_ID:	-6	
PR_RIM_MESSAGE_SUBMISSION_ID:		
PR RIM PAGER TX FLAG:	true	B7(E)

RELEASE IN PART B6

B6

From: Sent: To: Subject: Attachments:	Cheryl Mills Wednesday, December 23, 2009 3:28 AM Mills, Cheryl D FW: From Joe Wilson Memo JW-18-12.doc; Taliban stalls key hydroelectric turbine project in Afghanistan World news The Guardian.webarchive; USAID OIG Report on KPP.pdf
Original Message From: H [mailto:HDR22@clintone Sent: Tuesday, December 22, 200 To: 'jacobjlew' 'cher Cc: 'sullivanjj@state.gov' Subject: Fw: From Joe Wilson	
Please check out what Joe is saying and wants to do so in Afghanistan	ng here. He is now working for a company that has a good track record building in Iraq n. Let me know. Thx.
Original Message From: Joe Wilson To: H Sent: Tue Dec 22 11:38:43 2009 Subject: From Joe Wilson Dear Madame Secretary,	
I am taking the liberty of sending outside Sid's area of expertise.	this directly to you rather than through Sid because it is of immediate import and is
Further to our discussion about working in dangerous areas and pacifying them, we were shocked to learn that USAID and its coterie of pet Cost Plus Contractors are mothballing projects and refusing to consider others because of the perceived danger. With that as an attitude, we will not succeed in Afghanistan. This flies in the face of recent policy decisions, and should be seen as such. If AID won't do the job, money should be transferred to the military. They are better at understanding the real risk, contracting and spending the money. And the Cost plus contractors should just get out and let companies like Symbion, who have a proven track record get in there and roll up our sleeves.	
I have attached and copied below thinking.	a memo to me from Paul Hinks, the President of our company which lays out our

Valerie joins me in extending our best wishes to you and the family this holiday season. All the best for the new year. Joe	
Ambassador Joseph Wilson	
Director, Symbion Power	
tel. (505) 629-9142	
Email:	B6
Skype:	
www.symbion-power.com	
This transmission is intended only for the use of the addressee and may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you are not the intended recipient, any use of this communication is strictly prohibited. If you have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately	
Memorandum	
For. Joe Wilson	
From. Paul Hinks	
Date. 18th December 2009	
Electricity Infrastructure in Southern Afghanistan	

President Obama has announced a US troop increase in Afghanistan and it seems like most of the deployment is in the hostile areas in the south and in the east. He has also stated that there will be a considerable civil component that will accompany the troop surge.

In contradiction, USAID has now stated publicly that they have mothballed the installation of the new turbine at Kajaki hydro-electric plant and they will not be able to build the new 110kV transmission line from Kajaki to Sangin, Tangi, Duri Junction, Lashkar Gah and then Kandahar. USAID funds have been available for this project since 2006 but nothing has been done.

They say that the funds will be reallocated to less hostile places where it is easier to work.

The stated reason for mothballing all this work is that it cannot be executed due to poor security conditions in the region That is exactly what we were told in 2005 in Iraq. That the 400KV transmission line stretching 300kms from Baiji to Haditha and then onwards to Al Qaim in Al Anbar Province could not be built. Similar sentiments existed about the two 132KV gas insulated substations inside Sadr City in Baghdad which was another 'no go' area controlled by Shiite militias.

The large US 'Cost Plus' contractors who were awarded those construction projects in 2004 told the government that they could not complete them due to security. The government then terminated the contracts and re-bid them on a Firm Fixed Price Lump Sum basis. Both of these projects were awarded to Symbion. We employed extraordinary methods, working with Sheiks and other local leaders and we trained people from those places to do the work. The result was that we successfully completed these projects and a further 7 projects most of which were in insecure locations.

I feel very strongly about the fact that we are withdrawing funding from an area where we need to win over the hearts and minds of the indigenous population. I simply do not agree that this work cannot be done. We have studied the area and we have surveyed both the dam and the 178kms of line route. We started training people from rural villages in Helmand Province in 2008 to do this work, but neither USAID or the Louis Berger & Black & Veatch Joint Venture have allowed it to proceed. If they had done so it would have been finished by now.

The turbine for Kajaki was delivered to the site by a British and Canadian force of around 3000 men soldiers and airmen with attack helicopters and armored personnel carriers. This ISAF operation in which 200 insurgents were killed was described in the newspapers as 'the biggest of it's kind since World War 2'.

After this I ask how can anyone consider stopping the installation and commissioning work?

We (Symbion) can build this power line and the associated substations in an

18 month period and we can almost certainly complete the generation work at Kajaki. If the line is routed through the villages and towns that are hostile to our troops we can build relations with the local people by using them to undertake the work. This will in turn translate into a more congenial atmosphere for the troops as they conduct their own

operations and they build friendships in the same places as we are operating. It is simply a defeatist approach to pull out of Kajaki and to give up on the transmission line. It really can be done.

This is exactly what transpired in Iraq. We worked hand in hand with various US military units, most notably with the US Marine Corps and the US Army Corps of Engineers and at the same time we employed 3000 Iraqi's in supposedly hostile territory infested with insurgents and Al Qaeda in Iraq foreign fighters. All the time we engaged the Sheiks and the villagers.

Commanders such as General Long and General Dorko of USACE, Colonel Mike Moon and Commander Steve Stancey of JCC-I can all testify about this project. Current Commanders resident in Ramadi such as General Rick Tryon and his Chief of Staff Colonel Bull Lanham are aware of what we did in Al Anbar and they know of the good relations we have with leaders there today.

Through your good contacts with senior people in the government do you think it is possible to draw attention to this issue. They must not withdraw and they should rather adopt an aggressive approach to getting this work done. They must not take the easy route and divert money elsewhere.

This is more than a business opportunity. I am passionate about it and I want to help us succeed in Afghanistan. To do this we must calm this region and one way of helping is to give people electricity. I've built transmission systems and power plants all my life, in areas of conflict in Africa, Iraq and elsewhere and I never met a sole who didn't thank me for giving them light and heat.

We are probably the only company on this planet that has done something like this before. It is a unique situation and I don't think there will be any other firm prepared to bid for the work due to the perceived risks. However, we have a formula for success and if we work collaboratively with ISAF and US forces it will all get done and everyone will benefit.

Since it's unlikely that there will be other qualified bidders for something of this nature I am prepared to work on any formula that the government

requires to satisfy requirements for cost control and transparency. We

have already undertaken basic scheme design for the transmission line and it would take weeks, not months to negotiate and get started.

If you need anything from me to support what I am saying in this memo please let me know.

Ambassador Joseph Wilson

Director, Symbion Power

tel. (505) 629-9142

Email:

Skype:

This transmission is intended only for the use of the addressee and may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under applicable law. If you are not the intended recipient, any use of this

communication is strictly prohibited. If you have received this communication in error, please notify us immediately

B6

From: Paul Hinks Sent: Sunday, December 20, 2009 10:31 AM

To: Richard Westbury

www.symbion-power.com

Cc: Joseph Wilson; Scott Greathead

Subject: Kajaki & SEPS

Here is a report from last week about what's happening in Kajaki and the SEPS (South Eastern Power System). I simply don't believe that there is no way to get concrete poured in the dam. It requires sand, stone, cement and water and a batching plant, all of which can be stockpiled. I'll bet that if the goods are purchased from suppliers in the villages nearby they will be lining up at the gate to sell it. Or the ingredients can be heavy lifted by helo into the plant - slow but possible. It sounds like they are looking for a reason to go home, not a way to get it done.

5

In 2004, when Washington Group & KEC were awarded the Haditha work, including that dam work we were told the exact same story. That supplies could not be delivered into the dam. The roads outside were also 'no go' and they were effectively controlled by the insurgents, who 'mined - IED'd'

them every evening. Not a sole from Washington Group or KEC would go near the area - and in the end the work was T4C'd - in the case of KEC it was

T4D'd because they would not start work.

Between Symbion & Hart - working with the locals we got the work done despite what appeared to be insurmountable challenges. The US were happy to see cooperation between us and the locals in Iraq and it's what is needed in Afghanistan. We will employ them not 'pay them off' just as we did in Al Anbar.

This is total dejavu. Here we have a dam that people say is inaccessible for work and a 200km powerline and instead of Washington Group and KEC we have Louis Berger and Black and Veatch who are probably very happy to have funds moved to other areas.

I've attached a memo I sent after talking to Joe. He is going to see if he can get any traction in DC. I think it's worth making an effort to point these things out as it will be sad to see this area neglected when it's possible to get the work done. I've also attached the Guardian article and the USAID IG report which gives more details.

Paul

December 13, 2009 Sunday 11:39 PM BST

HUGE TURBINE MOTHBALLED AS TALIBAN CONTROLS DAM ROAD

Joe Sinclair, Press Association

A huge hydro-electric turbine dragged 110 miles by British troops through Taliban territory in Afghanistan is being packed away because the cement required to install it cannot be delivered safely, it was reported today.

More than 2,000 UK troops led a dangerous operation to transport the turbine by road to the isolated Kajaki dam in northern Helmand in August and September last year.

The mission was hailed a success and it was hoped electricity provided by the turbine would help win Afghan hearts and minds.

But 15 months later the area continues to be besieged by Taliban fighters and the turbine's components remain unassembled because Nato has been unable to secure a 30-mile stretch of road needed to deliver the huge amounts of cement required.

John Smith-Screen, head of energy and water projects for the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), told the Guardian the turbine parts were being packed away and it was looking for other energy projects to invest in across Afghanistan.

He said: "Our message is that until we have a secure road we cannot continue with the installation of turbine two.

"When the turbine was moved in by British and American forces it was a huge effort and it was done in a point of time. But we can't move in the large quantity of cement and aggregate that we need in a point of time, we need a sustained effort."

He said a Chinese company CMIC contracted to install the turbine left overnight for security reasons and the agency had not been able to find an alternative sub-contractor prepared to do the work.

Mr Smith-Screen said USAID was deciding what to do with the turbine but the process of inventorying the parts and storing them away had already begun.

The operation to transport the turbine to Kajaki was hailed at the time as one of British Army's biggest success stories.

The transport mission, taking the turbine from Kandahar Airfield to the Kajaki dam, involved nearly 4,000 ISAF troops from the UK, US, Canada, Denmark and Australia.

The convoy took six days to get to Kajaki with its 200-tonne cargo.

During the mission one British soldier was injured when he was run over by a vehicle and a Canadian soldier died when his vehicle was struck by an IED.

Memorandum

For. Joe Wilson

From. Paul Hinks

Date. 18th December 2009

Electricity Infrastructure in Southern Afghanistan

President Obama has announced a US troop increase in Afghanistan and it seems like most of the deployment is in the hostile areas in the south and in the east. He has also stated that there will be a considerable civil component that will accompany the troop surge.

In contradiction , USAID has now stated publicly that they have mothballed the installation of the new turbine at Kajaki hydro-electric plant and they will not be able to build the new 110kV transmission line from Kajaki to Sangin, Tangi, Duri Junction, Lashkar Gah and then Kandahar. USAID funds have been available for this project since 2006 but nothing has been done. They say that the funds will be reallocated to less hostile places where it is easier to work.

The stated reason for mothballing all this work is that it cannot be executed due to poor security conditions in the region. That is exactly what we were told in 2005 in Iraq. That the 400KV transmission line stretching 300kms from Baiji to Haditha and then onwards to Al Qaim in Al Anbar Province could not be built. Similar sentiments existed about the two 132KV gas insulated substations inside Sadr City in Baghdad which was another 'no go' area controlled by Shiite militias.

The large US 'Cost Plus' contractors who were awarded those construction projects in 2004 told the government that they could not complete them due to security. The government then terminated the contracts and re-bid them on a Firm Fixed Price Lump Sum basis. Both of these projects were awarded to Symbion. We employed extraordinary methods, working with Sheiks and other local leaders and we trained people from those places to do the work. The result was that we successfully completed these projects and a further 7 projects most of which were in insecure locations.

I feel very strongly about the fact that we are withdrawing funding from an area where we need to win over the hearts and minds of the indigenous population. I simply do not agree that this work cannot be done. We have studied the area and we have surveyed both the dam and the 178kms of line route. We started training people from rural villages in Helmand Province in 2008 to do this work, but neither USAID or the Louis Berger & Black & Veatch Joint Venture have allowed it to proceed. If they had done so it would have been finished by now.

The turbine for Kajaki was delivered to the site by a British and Canadian force of around 3000 men soldiers and airmen with attack helicopters and armored personnel carriers. This ISAF operation in which 200 insurgents were killed was described in the newspapers as 'the biggest of it's kind since World War 2'.

After this I ask how can anyone consider stopping the installation and commissioning work?

We (Symbion) can build this power line and the associated substations in an 18 month period and we can almost certainly complete the generation work at Kajaki. If the line is routed through the villages and towns that are hostile to our troops we can build relations with the local people by using them to undertake the work. This will in turn translate into a more congenial atmosphere for the troops as they conduct their own operations and they build friendships in the same places as we are operating. It is simply a defeatist approach to pull out of Kajaki and to give up on the transmission line. It really can be done.

This is exactly what transpired in Iraq. We worked hand in hand with various US military units, most notably with the US Marine Corps and the US Army Corps of Engineers and at the same time we employed 3000 Iraqi's in supposedly hostile territory infested with insurgents and Al Qaeda in Iraq foreign fighters. All the time we engaged the Sheiks and the villagers.

Commanders such as General Long and General Dorko of USACE, Colonel Mike Moon and Commander Steve Stancey of JCC-I can all testify about this project. Current Commanders resident in Ramadi such as General Rick Tryon and his Chief of Staff Colonel Bull Lanham are aware of what we did in Al

Anbar and they know of the good relations we have with leaders there today.

Through your good contacts with senior people in the government do you think it is possible to draw attention to this issue. They must not withdraw and they should rather adopt an aggressive approach to getting this work done. They must not take the easy route and divert money elsewhere.

This is more than a business opportunity. I am passionate about it and I want to help us succeed in Afghanistan. To do this we must calm this region and one way of helping is to give people electricity. I've built transmission systems and power plants all my life, in areas of conflict in Africa, Iraq and elsewhere and I never met a sole who didn't thank me for giving them light and heat.

We are probably the only company on this planet that has done something like this before. It is a unique situation and I don't think there will be any other firm prepared to bid for the work due to the perceived risks. However, we have a formula for success and if we work collaboratively with ISAF and US forces it will all get done and everyone will benefit.

Since it's unlikely that there will be other qualified bidders for something of this nature I am prepared to work on any formula that the government requires to satisfy requirements for cost control and transparency. We have already undertaken basic scheme design for the transmission line and it would take weeks, not months to negotiate and get started.

If you need anything from me to support what I am saying in this memo please let me know.

Best Regards

Paul Hinks

Chief Executive Officer

 $bplist00 \\ - WebMainResource_WebSubresources \\ - WebResourceURL_WebResourceTextEncodingName_WebResourceMIMEType_WebResourceData_WebResourceFrameName_Thttp://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2009/cturbine-taliban-british-armyUUTF-8Ytext/htmlOP$



OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL

AUDIT OF
USAID/AFGHANISTAN'S
POWER SECTOR ACTIVITIES
UNDER ITS AFGHANISTAN
INFRASTRUCTURE
REHABILITATION PROGRAM

AUDIT REPORT NO. 5-306-10-002-P November 10, 2009

MANILA, PHILIPPINES



Office of Inspector General

November 10, 2009

MEMORANDUM

TO: USAID/Afghanistan Mission Director, William M. Frej

FROM: Regional Inspector General/Manila, Bruce N. Boyer /s/

SUBJECT: Audit of USAID/Afghanistan's Power Sector Activities Under Its Afghanistan

Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program (Audit Report No. 5-306-10-002-P)

This memorandum transmits our final report on the subject audit. In finalizing the report, we considered your comments on the draft audit report and included the comments in their entirety in appendix II.

The audit report contains eight recommendations to assist the mission in improving various aspects of the program. On the basis of information provided by the mission in response to the draft report, we determined that final actions have been taken on recommendations 2, 3, 5, 6, and 8. In addition, management decisions have been reached on recommendations 1, 4, and 7. A determination of final action will be made by the Audit Performance and Compliance Division upon completion of the planned corrective actions.

I want to thank you and your staff for the cooperation and courtesy extended to us during the audit.

U.S. Agency for International Development PNB Financial Center, 8th Floor Roxas Blvd, 1308 Pasay City Metro Manila, Philippines www.usaid.gov

CONTENTS

Summary of Results	1
Background	3
Audit Objective	4
Audit Findings	5
Is USAID/Afghanistan achieving its main goal of improving the availability of e power to Kabul and the southern provinces of Helmand and Kandahar, through sector activities under the Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program?	
Construction of 105-Megawatt Power Plant for Kabul Is Behind Schedule	7
Host Government May Not Be Able to Meet Its Commitment to Provide Fuel to Operate the Kabul Power Plant	13
Kajakai Project Is Behind Schedule	16
Contractor Overbilling of \$2.1 Million Needs to Be Recovered	20
Evaluation of Management Comments	22
Appendix I—Scope and Methodology	23
Appendix II—Management Comments	25

SUMMARY OF RESULTS

Providing electrical power to the Afghan population is crucial to Afghanistan's development. As a key to political stability, sufficient, reliable electrical power is especially important for both the capital city of Kabul as well as for the southern agricultural provinces of Helmand and Kandahar (see page 3).

To improve the availability of electricity in these areas, USAID/Afghanistan awarded two major task orders under its Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program to the Louis Berger Inc./Black and Veatch Special Projects Corp. Joint Venture (the contractor).

- One task order, awarded in July 2007, was to build a diesel-powered electricity-generating plant that would provide 105 megawatts of additional power to Kabul—most of which was to be provided in time for the 2008–2009 winter season. This plant had a budget of \$261.8 million and was to be completed by April 2009 (see pages 3 and 12).
- The other task order, awarded in January 2007, was for the completion of work begun under an earlier USAID project at the Kajakai Dam in Helmand Province. The objective of this task order was to increase capacity of the dam's power plant by 35 megawatts (to a total of 51.5 megawatts) by June 2008 (see pages 3 and 16).

As of April 30, 2009, the combined ceiling price for these two task orders was \$305.5 million, and USAID/Afghanistan had obligated \$290.8 million and expended \$249.6 million for the two projects (see page 3).

The Office of Inspector General conducted this audit as part of its fiscal year 2009 audit plan to determine whether USAID/Afghanistan was achieving its main goal for these power sector activities (see page 4). Together, these two activities were expected to deliver 140 megawatts of additional electrical power to two strategically important areas of Afghanistan (see page 3).

The audit concluded that, because of construction delays, the mission had not achieved its goal of providing increased reliable power to these two areas within the planned timeframes (see page 5). For the Kabul power plant, the delays were caused by an initial inability to obtain adequate title to land for the power plant; an ambiguous statement of work resulting in inadequate planning and implementation; subcontractor performance problems; lack of mission onsite quality assurance; and problems in clearing equipment and material through customs (see page 7). For the Kajakai Dam project, deteriorating security in southern Afghanistan and inconsistent contractor performance contributed to the delay on that project (see page 16).

By the end of audit field work, on May 13, 2009, the mission-funded projects had completed construction of generators with the ability to produce only 12 megawatts of power out of the original goal of 140 megawatts—and this increase in power had not actually been delivered to the Afghan population (see page 5). As a result, the economic benefits anticipated for Kabul and the southern provinces of Helmand and

Kandahar are not being realized (see pages 12 and 19). Additionally, the contractor estimated that cost overruns attributable to the delays will amount to \$39 million in order to complete the Kabul power plant by December 31, 2009 (see page 11). As for the Kajakai Dam project, the original subcontractor left after its personnel received kidnapping threats, and the project cannot be completed until a new subcontractor is selected. The mission will have to continue paying the fixed costs of securing and maintaining the facility until work on the plant can be resumed. These fixed costs amount to an estimated \$1 million per month, even though none of the 35 extra megawatts of power has been delivered (see pages 16 and 19).

In addition, the audit found that the host government may not be able to afford to operate the Kabul power plant once it is completed. Specifically, the host government may not be able to meet its commitment to pay for diesel fuel to operate the plant because of the rising cost of diesel fuel and the government's inability to collect revenue for the generated electricity. Further complicating operation of the power plant is the configuration of the Kabul transmission system, which does not allow for the use of other power sources at certain times of the year when those power sources are lower in cost (see page 13).

Although the mission has not succeeded in providing the electrical power in accordance with its original schedule, the mission has experienced some successes. With regard to the Kabul power plant, seven engineering interns had completed training designed to help maintain the plant, and the transmission line from the plant to the main power grid had been completed and tested (see page 5). With regard to the Kajakai Dam power plant, some equipment and parts that were too large to be moved by air had been kept in storage since June 2006, and the mission coordinated with the International Security Assistance Force to move them via road to the dam to restart the project (see page 6).

However, with regard to subcontractor performance on the Kabul power plant, the audit found that the contractor had charged USAID for subcontractor costs that the contractor had not paid the subcontractor. The contractor had not paid these costs because of disputes and questionable claims in subcontractor invoices. The total amount the contractor received from USAID for these questionable costs (including contractor overhead, fixed fees, and imputed interest) amounted to an overbilling of USAID by \$2.1 million (see page 21).

The audit made eight recommendations, which include advising USAID/Afghanistan to develop implementation plans that address the critical tasks that must be accomplished to complete both projects successfully (see pages 13 and 19), develop a comprehensive sustainability plan for the Kabul power plant (see page 15), and recover approximately \$2.1 million overbilled by the Kabul power plant contractor (see page 21).

On the basis of an evaluation of the mission's response to the draft report, the Office of Inspector General determined that final actions have been taken on recommendations 2, 3, 5, 6, and 8 while management decisions have been reached on recommendations 1, 4, and 7 (see page 22). The mission's written comments on the draft report are included in their entirety, without attachments, as appendix II to this report (see page 25).

BACKGROUND

The utilities sector in Afghanistan is among the least developed sectors in the economy. Only about 15 percent of the population has access to electricity. Most of the country's domestically produced electricity is generated by 11 hydroelectric plants. A small, gasfired power plant near Mazar-e-Sharif is partially operational and produces less than 30 megawatts. Some additional electricity is supplied to villages along border areas by Afghanistan's neighboring countries, including Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, Tajikistan, and Iran. Providing electrical power to Afghans is crucial to the development of Afghanistan and key to its political stability.

To promote political stability, providing sufficient electrical power has been important for both the capital city of Kabul as well as for the agricultural provinces of Helmand and Kandahar. The Governments of Afghanistan and the United States became increasingly concerned that Afghanistan's North East Power System might not be able to provide sufficient power to Kabul by the winter of 2008–2009. Furthermore, the Kajakai Dam hydroelectric power plant has been considered a vital component of the South East Power System in Afghanistan, which provides electricity primarily to the provinces of Helmand and Kandahar—the agricultural breadbaskets of the country.

In an effort to assist the Afghan Government and to make electricity more available within Kabul and within the southern provinces of Helmand and Kandahar, USAID/Afghanistan awarded two task orders under its Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program to Louis Berger Inc./Black and Veatch Special Projects Corp. Joint Venture. One task order (task order 9) was awarded in July 2007, with an objective to build a diesel-powered electricity generating plant that would provide 105 megawatts of additional generating capacity in Kabul by the 2008–2009 winter season. This task order had a completion date of April 2009. The other task order (task order 2), awarded in January 2007 for the completion of work at the Kajakai Dam in Helmand Province, included refurbishment of an existing turbine, installation of a new turbine, and various supporting services. The objective of this task order was to increase capacity of the dam by 35 megawatts (to a total of 51.5 megawatts) by an estimated completion date of June 30, 2008. These two projects were to deliver a total of 140 megawatts of additional electrical power to two strategically important areas of Afghanistan.

As of April 30, 2009, the combined ceiling price for these two task orders (including \$2.8 million for related activities, such as demining and building a perimeter wall, specified under another task order) was \$305.5 million. By that date, USAID/Afghanistan had obligated \$290.8 million and expended \$249.6 million for the two projects.

¹ A definitive contract issued in July 2007 for task order 9 superseded the letter contract initially issued in May 2007.

AUDIT OBJECTIVE

The Regional Inspector General/Manila conducted this audit as part of its fiscal year 2009 annual audit plan to answer the following question:

 Is USAID/Afghanistan achieving its main goal of improving the availability of electrical power to Kabul and the southern provinces of Helmand and Kandahar, through power sector activities under the Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program?

Appendix I contains a discussion of the audit's scope and methodology.

AUDIT FINDINGS

The mission did not achieve its goal of providing increased available power within the planned timeframes. Of the original goal of 140 megawatts, the mission-funded projects were able to deliver only 12 megawatts of power. As a result, the economic benefits anticipated from having a consistent and stable power supply for the city of Kabul and for the southern provinces of Helmand and Kandahar have not been realized. The table below summarizes the delivery goals and actual megawatts delivered by task order.

Table 1. Power Delivery Goals and Actual Delivery as of April 2009

Task Order	Megawatts Delivery Goals	Milestone Delivery Dates	Actual Megawatts Delivered	Actual Delivery Date
Kajakai Dam power plant (Task order 2)	35	06/2008	0	N/A
Kabul 105-megawatt plant (Task order 9)	70	12/2008	12	4/2009
	35	04/2009	0	N/A
Subtotal	105		12	
Total	140		12	

As of May 13, 2009, when audit field work ended, the mission-funded projects were able to deliver only 12 megawatts of power, far less than the original goal of 140 megawatts. Moreover, this modest increase in power had not actually been delivered by the new Kabul power plant to the city's population. By that date only 3 of 18 planned generators had been installed at the plant, 2 of which could generate the 12 megawatts of power. The third generator installed at the plant—which the project had expected to generate 5.8 megawatts—had yet to undergo startup and testing activities. As for the Kajakai Dam project, none of the 35 extra megawatts of power had been delivered to the local population as of May 13, 2009.

Although the mission-funded projects have not succeeded in providing the electrical production in accordance with its original schedule, USAID/Afghanistan has experienced some successes under each task order. With regard to the 105-megawatt plant, the mission has funded ongoing training, and to date seven engineering interns, three mechanical and four civil, have been trained to maintain the plant. The interns perform tasks that include maintaining a detailed material control and inventory of equipment, monitoring civil installation, performing materials testing, preparing daily construction reports, and interpreting technical drawings. Also, the transmission line from the power plant to the main power grid has been completed and tested. With regard to the

activities under the task order for the Kajakai power plant, parts that weighed approximately 200 tons had been in storage since June 2006 because they could not be moved by air. The mission coordinated with the International Security Assistance Force to deliver the parts by road, in a large military convoy—a delivery that restarted the stalled project.



The Kajakai Dam power house in Helmand Province. (Photo by the Office of Inspector General, May 2009.)

Although these successes contributed to advancing both projects, the audit nonetheless identified the following issues that the mission needs to address to further the results and impact of the project:

- The delay in the construction of the Kabul 105-megawatt power plant
- The host government's ability to meet its commitment to provide fuel to operate the Kabul power plant
- The delay in the Kajakai turbine renovations
- The recovery of \$2.1 million in contractor overbilling

Construction of 105-Megawatt Power Plant for Kabul Is Behind Schedule

Summary. The contract with the Louis Berger Group, Inc./Black and Veatch Special Projects Corp. Joint Venture specified that the power plant would be ready to provide 70 megawatts of power by the end of December 2008, with an additional 35 megawatts to be provided by April 2009. However, because of construction delays, at the end of April 2009 only 12 megawatts of power were available to add to the power grid. The delays resulted from various causes—some of which were beyond the mission's control—including (1) an inability to obtain adequate title to land for construction, (2) an ambiguous statement of work resulting in inadequate planning and implementation, (3) a delay in subcontractor award and mobilization, (4) subcontractor performance problems, (5) a lack of mission onsite quality assurance, (6) inconsistent communication between the contractor and the mission, (7) delays in getting timely approvals from the contracting officer, and (8) transportation problems. As a result, costs are estimated to increase by \$39 million, and economic benefits from the added power are not being realized.

According to the contract, Louis Berger Group, Inc./Black and Veatch Special Projects Corp. Joint Venture was expected to complete two of three diesel power generation blocks (blocks A and B) by the end of December 2008. These two power blocks—consisting of six generators per block—should have been ready to provide 70 megawatts of power to the Kabul power grid when completed by that date. The third block (block C) should have been completed by the end of April 2009, to provide an additional 35 megawatts of power. In all, the three blocks were expected to provide 105 megawatts of electricity.

Because of construction delays described below, the contractor did not meet the established milestone dates. At the time of the audit, the contractor estimated that it would be able to deliver only the initially promised 70 megawatts of electricity from blocks A and B by the end of September 2009—9 months behind schedule. The remaining 35 megawatts from block C are anticipated to be delivered by December 2009. However, as of the end of April 2009, only block A was substantially complete—85 percent complete with two of six generators available for producing approximately 12 megawatts of electricity.

The delays in construction resulted from issues such as (1) an inability to obtain adequate title to land for construction, (2) an ambiguous statement of work resulting in inadequate planning and implementation, (3) a delay in a key subcontractor award and mobilization, (4) subcontractor performance problems, (5) a lack of mission onsite quality assurance, (6) inconsistent communication between the contractor and the mission, (7) delays in getting timely approvals from the contracting officer, and (8) transportation problems. Each issue is described in more detail below.

• Land Issues. The project was delayed in part because USAID/Afghanistan did not obtain a commitment of land from the host government prior to the obligation of funds, a land ownership issue that took almost a year to resolve. The mission

initially awarded a letter contract² for task order 9, with an effective date of May 2007, even though it did not actually receive a formal commitment for the land from the Ministry of Energy and Water until August 2007—3 months after the effective date of the letter contract. The mission worked with the ministry for several months, trying to identify an appropriate tract of land. Several parcels were considered but ultimately rejected, either because the land was already promised to another donor or the site was inappropriate for construction. Compounding the delay, once work had begun, a local tribe told the contractor in February 2008 that the tribe owned the land. The ministry was contacted to resolve the issue, and the contractor had to stop work during April 2008, while negotiations were taking place. It was not until the end of April, after ownership issues were resolved, that the contractor could continue work at the site.

• Ambiguous Statement of Work. Under the pressure of political urgency, the mission wrote a vaguely worded statement of work. Mission officials commented that they had been under extreme political pressure to deliver a specified amount of additional power before the Afghan elections in the winter of 2008–2009.³ Specifically, the original statement of work was not comprehensive and did not require specific deliverables with concrete delivery dates. For example, although the statement of work required the prime contractor to obtain construction schedules from each of its subcontractors, it was not required to provide a consolidated schedule. Furthermore, the contract contained no consequences for failing to provide power by the specified milestone dates. These contract flaws were compounded by the inexperience of the original mission personnel tasked with preparing the statement of work.

As a result, the planning process and ultimately the implementation of the project were fragmented. The contractor commented that, under normal circumstances, it would have submitted a comprehensive schedule, detailing the required resources along with a list of critical tasks that must be implemented on time to prevent delays in the project. However, to complete the project by the required date, the project was carried out as a series of separate tasks specified by the mission. For example, the initial award included only the purchase of equipment to be manufactured, such as the 18 generators and supporting equipment, and an initial search for potential bidders for other critical tasks, such as the transmission line to the main power grid. Modifications were made subsequently, as the project progressed. At no point, however, did the mission develop a comprehensive construction schedule or require one from the contractor.

Furthermore, to expedite project tasks, the mission approved quick-response task orders under another task order (task order 3) to move certain projects forward, such as demining the land and building a security perimeter wall. Quick-response task orders were incorporated into task order 3 as a means of approving low-cost tasks. However, these individual quick-response task orders were never integrated into an

² A mutually binding legal instrument where the principal purpose is the acquisition, by purchase, lease, or barter, of property or services for the direct benefit or use of the Federal Government. In this instance the letter contract was used to begin work on the facility until a permanent contract could be negotiated.

³ Subsequently postponed to August 2009.

overall plan or included in the original award. As a result, there was no comprehensive schedule against which to assess progress.



One of the generator blocks under construction in Kabul. (Photo by the Office of Inspector General, April 2009.)

In retrospect the mission agreed that much more time should have been dedicated to preparing the statement of work and to the planning process. However, given the political pressures involved, the mission commented that it did what it could to keep the project moving toward the required completion date. Moreover, the mission said that a lack of staffing has contributed to its problems. Contracting officers and their technical representatives carry a heavy load and constantly work on multiple portfolios and projects. The mission is in the process of hiring additional technical and support staff to address the lack of staffing.

The mission also commented that it had developed a statement-of-work template and training to assist the technical offices. This training is meant to supplement the initial training provided to contracting officer's technical representatives in Washington, DC. However, this local training is not required, nor is the use of the template.

• Delays in Subcontract Award and Mobilization. Numerous delays occurred in the award and mobilization of the subcontract. The contractor subcontracted the construction of the power plant to Symbion Power, a U.S.-based firm. Symbion Power stated that it was told that the award of the subcontract would occur in April 2008 and that its original schedules assumed mobilization in May 2008. However, the final subcontract was not signed until early June 2008, putting the subcontractor a month behind schedule from the start.

Symbion Power's mobilization encountered delays as well. The contractor was

expected to provide Symbion Power with certain work site infrastructure by the end of June 2008, including office and residential space as well as site preparation. However, when Symbion Power mobilized, it discovered that these items had not been completed. Symbion Power stated that the site preparation was not completed until approximately the end of August 2008 and that its offices were not completed until mid-September 2008.

Subcontractor Performance Problems. Additionally, the contractor experienced performance issues with its subcontractors that contributed to the delays. For example, another subcontractor, Caterpillar—the firm that was manufacturing the 18 generators—notified the contractor that a quality control problem would delay delivery of the generators for blocks B and C. The delivery schedule for block B slipped by 88 days and for block C by 15 days.

Symbion Power also experienced delays resulting from performance issues. Symbion had trouble obtaining qualified local labor, for example, and was slow to respond to the contractor's request to use more foreign labor. Symbion Power finally obtained foreign labor through its subcontractor; however, the subcontractor brought in the foreign workers under tourist visas instead of work visas. As a result, when the workers were notified that they could no longer work under the tourist visas, they left the country, and Symbion Power's difficulty in finding qualified labor continued. The mission commented that, had Symbion Power notified the mission through the contractor that visas were a problem, the mission could have assisted in obtaining the required work visas. The mission also commented that in the future it will require contractors to perform a labor market analysis to determine whether sufficient local labor exists. If sufficient labor does not exist, the mission will incorporate capacity training of local staff as part of future task orders. However, because the mission has no written procedure in place to require this type of analysis, there is no assurance that this type of analysis will be done in the future.

In addition, Symbion Power commented that it had difficulty getting its local staff to work night shifts and during holidays. It stated that overtime pay and other incentives were offered but not accepted. Symbion Power also stated that Ramadan and the Eid holiday⁴ set back the schedule drastically. The holiday season resulted in shortened work shifts and delayed the program by approximately 5 weeks.

Although Symbion Power claimed that it had 500 people working on its site, the mission and the contractor contended that additional skilled laborers were required. At the time of audit fieldwork, the contractor was working with Symbion Power on a recovery schedule.⁵

Lack of Onsite Quality Assurance. In normal mission practice, quality assurance
oversight of construction activities is conducted onsite, either by independently
contracted engineers or the mission's local staff. However, USAID/Afghanistan does
not have this practice documented in its procedures, and in this case the mission did
not have an onsite presence. The mission stated that it was not sure why an onsite
quality assurance engineer had not been assigned to the project, but the mission

⁴ Muslims observe fasting from sunrise to sunset during the month of Ramadan. The month-long fast is concluded with a 3-day festival known as *Eid* or *Eid* ul-Fitr.

⁵ A recovery schedule documents how the subcontractor will attempt to catch up on its construction.

agreed that one should have been assigned. Had an onsite engineer been assigned to the project, the mission would have been aware of problems sooner. The mission is in the process of hiring individuals to monitor work for the remainder of the project.

- Inconsistent Communication Between the Mission and Contractor. USAID/Afghanistan contended that it was unable to assist the contractor in moving the project forward because the contractor did not convey critical information to the mission promptly enough to be useful. Specifically, a contractor's internal report, dated December 2008 and detailing problems in delivering the completed facility on time, was not provided until mid-January. Further, delays in customs clearance as well as the inability to obtain work visas were not communicated promptly to the mission. The mission contended that, had it known of all the problems the contractor was experiencing, it could have intervened sooner to help resolve the problems. To correct these communication issues, the mission now meets with the contractor weekly.
- Lack of Timely Approvals. The contractor contended that approval for critical tasks required for a fast-track project like this was delayed at the mission. For example, the contractor had prepared a detailed analysis of the various transportation options available to transport the generators, which were being built by Caterpillar in Germany. This analysis involved a cost assessment as well as an assessment of security risks in transporting the generators overland through insecure areas. According to the mission, the contractor originally had received approval from USAID's Regional Acquisition Office in Bangkok but then was required to provide additional justification to the contracting officer in Kabul before the contract modification was signed for transporting the generators from Germany to Kabul. The mission agrees that all parties to the process should have been involved from the beginning in deciding how to transport the generators and that this particular approval took longer than expected. This one contract modification took 2 months to approve—a critical delay for a fast-track project.
- Transportation Delays. The project also suffered from a series of transportation delays. Specifically, there were problems with clearing items through customs at border crossings and with finding drivers willing to transport items from the Pakistani border to Kabul. Also, items such as transmission towers and raw materials were delayed at border crossings.

The effect of these problems can be measured in terms of additional costs to the contract, including incremental operating costs and delay claim costs; additional costs resulting from the lack of a more modern and efficient plant to replace existing inefficient plants; and costs resulting from a delay in the economic benefit of delivering more stable and consistent electrical power to the residents of Kabul.

The delays described above will raise the overall cost of construction higher than expected, amounting to \$39 million in additional costs. The original budget for completion of the facility included items from task order 9 as well as quick-response tasks included in task order 3 to keep the project moving. The total estimated budget for both task orders was almost \$262 million. The contractor estimates that the cost of completing the facility by December 31, 2009, will be nearly \$301 million. That estimate includes anticipated delay claims plus the incremental costs for running the facility, such as security and camp support costs. Although the full costs of the delay claims are

unknown at this point, the contractor commented that it had taken a conservative approach and assumed a worst-case scenario to develop its estimates for these claims. Budgeted costs and the cost overrun are summarized below.

Table 2. Budgeted Costs and Cost Overruns for the Kabul 105-Megawatt Plant

Task Order	Description	Amount (\$millions)
Task order 9	Budget for Kabul 105-megawatt plant	\$ 259.0
Task order 3	Budget for "quick-response support" for demining, perimeter wall, etc.	2.8
	Total budgeted costs	261.8
	Contractor estimate to complete	300.8
	Cost overruns attributable to delays	39.0

In addition, the delay in completing this power plant has forced Kabul to rely on a significantly older power plant that consumes more fuel. Kabul receives some of its power from an old diesel-generator plant constructed in the 1970s. A mission analysis shows that the use of this inefficient plant costs an estimated \$100,000 daily in extra fuel.

Finally, the purpose of building the 105-megawatt plant was to provide more reliable power over a greater number of hours per day. The expected impact upon the citizens of Kabul was increased economic growth and a better quality of life overall. The portion of the Kabul power grid that the new plant will feed into now supports approximately 255,000 residential customers. Existing power production capabilities are meeting only about 42 percent of the demand required. The addition of the 105 megawatts from the completed facility will meet an estimated 70 percent of demand in Kabul and is expected to have a positive economic impact of approximately \$640 million in its first full year of operation, according to a study funded by USAID. Besides delaying the longer-term economic impact of the program, the delay in the completion of the facility will forestall any immediate increase in the number of hours per day of electric power available to Kabul residents.

Although some causes of the delay in the program were beyond the mission's control, and the mission is addressing other causes already, we are making the following recommendations.

Recommendation 1. We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan require that its training on statement-of-work preparation be provided to all new contracting officer's technical representatives.

Recommendation 2. We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan develop procedures, such as the use of quality control checklists, to ensure that statements of work include such critical elements as clear deliverables with specified due dates.

Recommendation 3. We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan establish procedures requiring that a labor skills assessment be performed by a contractor,

either upon award of a construction contract or upon the award of a task order under the contract. The assessment would include, as appropriate but not limited to, the availability of qualified local labor, vocational training needed to cultivate local labor, and plans to coordinate with the mission to obtain appropriate visas for non-Afghan labor.

Recommendation 4. We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan establish written procedures to ensure that all significant construction projects have onsite quality assurance engineers.

Recommendation 5. We recommend that the mission develop an overall implementation plan for the Kabul power plant project that incorporates updated construction schedules for the contractor and subcontractor, identifies delays in critical tasks, and establishes steps to keep the project on track.

Host Government May Not Be Able to Meet Its Commitment to Provide Fuel to Operate the Kabul Power Plant

Summary. Sustainability is a core element of USAID program design guidance. However, it is unlikely that the host government can afford to pay for the fuel to operate the facility, for reasons such as increases in fuel prices and the inability to collect on utility bills. In addition, the current configuration of the northern Kabul transmission system does not allow for use of cheaper electricity alternatives at certain times of the year, although these alternatives could ultimately reduce overall fuel costs. Without fuel to run the facility, the plant will not be able to produce sufficient electricity to meet consumer demands. As a result, businesses will almost certainly suffer, and the anticipated economic gains from having this reliable power source will not be achieved.

Sustainability is a core element of USAID program design, as shown in the Agency's Strategic Plan Checklist, which requires strategic teams within the mission to address two questions:

- (1) Is the achievement of sustainability for these institutions and processes realistic and within the planned timeframe for the completion of USAID's assistance to a specific strategic objective and/or a country's graduation from USAID assistance?
- (2) Will sustainability plans be provided for key institutions and processes that will be necessary beyond the timeframe of the USAID strategy?

Furthermore, section 611(e) of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961, as amended and codified in 22 U.S.C. 2361, provides that whenever certain types of funds are proposed to be used for a capital assistance project exceeding \$1 million, the head of agency must take into consideration the mission director's certification as to the capability of the country to effectively maintain and utilize the project.

The mission lacks sufficient assurance that the host government can continue operating the 105-megawatt facility once it is completed, despite the government's commitment to do so. While Ministry of Energy and Water employees are being trained in the day-to-day operations of the power plant, the mission lacks sufficient assurance that the host government will provide the fuel needed to run the facility, especially during such peak times as the winter and in view of the host government's previous failure to meet its commitment to provide fuel for this project.

At the start of the project, the mission received a commitment from the Afghan Government to budget and provide for the fuel required to operate the facility. The mission director also certified that the host country had the capability to effectively maintain and utilize the project.

In October 2008, however, the host government notified the mission that it would be unable to purchase fuel for the new facility when it was completed and requested financial assistance to purchase fuel for the upcoming winter when the plant was to have been completed. In response, the mission reduced its contribution to the Afghanistan Reconstruction Trust Fund, a trust fund managed by the World Bank, by \$28 million and used these funds to purchase fuel. However, since the project was not completed on time, the \$28 million was used to purchase fuel for an existing plant. Approximately \$15.6 million for fuel was procured out of the \$28 million, and in April 2009 the host government requested that the remaining funds be reserved for the next winter. The request indicates that the host government is not providing a sufficient budget to cover fuel costs. Although the mission expected another request for the next winter, the mission had not developed a sustainability plan for the power plant that would address the host government's ability to run the plant and to meet its commitment to provide for future fuel purchases.

The host government indicated that it could not provide the fuel because of such issues as increases in fuel prices and the inability to collect on utility bills. Furthermore, the current configuration of the northern Kabul electrical transmission system does not allow for the use of cheaper electricity alternatives that could ultimately reduce fuel prices. These issues are discussed below.

As for increases in fuel prices, according to the mission, the host government had based its initial budget on diesel prices remaining at 70 cents per liter. However, as the winter of 2008 approached and fuel prices increased to \$1.25 per liter, the host government's fuel budget was no longer sufficient.

Complicating matters was the inability of the host government's public utility to collect revenue for electrical services. According to the mission, the public utility does not know who its customers are, and corruption within the utility itself makes collection on bills virtually impossible.

Finally, with regard to the configuration of the Kabul transmission system, the current segregation of Kabul into two distinct power transmission sectors prevents the use of alternative sources of electricity, thereby increasing the need for diesel fuel and increasing overall costs. Kabul is divided into two sectors: one receives power from hydroelectric plants as well as the diesel plants, and the other receives power imported

from Uzbekistan. According to the mission, the preferred priority for using power, from least to most expensive, is to use the hydroelectric plants first, then imported power, and then diesel. However, under the terms of the agreement with Uzbekistan, the power grid in Kabul cannot be united into one grid because Uzbekistan does not trust the Kabul power plants. Uzbekistan fears that electrical problems within a shared grid would cause problems with its own power plants. Moreover, hydroelectric power is in greater supply at certain times of year, when runoff from the snowmelt increases water levels at the dams. During low-water seasons, such as summer and winter, more diesel power must be added to the power grid, with a consequent increase in overall costs.

The mission stated that it is considering moving several projects forward, including privatization of the utility company to assist it in collecting revenue and changes to the transmission systems in Kabul to make them more stable. The long-term goals are to integrate all potential sources of power and to use the most efficient and cheapest combination at any point in time.

The mission commented that it recognizes the need for developing a comprehensive exit strategy for the 105-megawatt plant. The strategy would integrate the mission's future power sector projects and the potential cost of providing fuel.

Without sufficient diesel fuel on hand at the new plant and without the ability to integrate other sources of power into the mix, the power sector may not produce enough electricity to meet consumer demands in Kabul. Businesses will likely suffer as a consequence, and the anticipated economic gains and political stability resulting from a reliable power source will not be achieved.

Recommendation 6. We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan develop a comprehensive sustainability plan that includes considerations for anticipated fuel purchases as well as the impact and timing of future mission projects affecting the 105-megawatt plant.

Kajakai Project Is Behind Schedule

Summary. The contract called for the contractor to complete work at the Kajakai power plant by June 30, 2008, but the contractor is more than 1 year behind schedule. Delays resulted primarily from a deteriorating security situation in southern Afghanistan, inconsistent subcontractor performance, and transportation problems. As a result of the problems encountered and to keep the project moving forward, the mission incurred unexpected transportation costs. Furthermore, until the contractor identifies a new subcontractor to install the new turbine, the mission will continue to incur an estimated \$1 million per month in site security and support costs.

According to task order 2, the contractor was expected to complete installation of a new turbine (turbine 2) and the refurbishment of another turbine (turbine 3) by June 30, 2008, in the Kajakai Dam hydroelectric power plant, thereby adding an additional 35 megawatts of power. In September 2005, turbine 1 was completed under a predecessor program to the current Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program and began providing 16.5 megawatts of power.

Because of the delays described below, the refurbishment of turbine 3 and the installation of turbine 2 had not been completed at the time of the audit. Turbine 3 was scheduled to be completed by July 2009. Moreover, no specific start or completion date had been established for the installation of turbine 2.

The refurbishment of turbines 1 and 3 and installation of turbine 2 were originally supposed to be completed under the Rehabilitation of Economic Facilities and Services Program, the predecessor program mentioned above. Because of deteriorating security, however, the contractor for that program was able to complete only the refurbishment of turbine 1. The remaining work for turbines 2 and 3 was ultimately transferred to the new program. As elaborated below, delays resulted primarily from deteriorating security conditions in southern Afghanistan, inconsistent subcontractor performance, and transportation problems.

• Security. In a previous audit (Audit Report No. 5-306-07-004-P, May 21, 2007), OIG noted that after the refurbishment of turbine 1 at Kajakai, the work site had shut down because of deteriorating security conditions, and the contractor's entire staff had evacuated in June 2006. Since that time, the mission has succeeded in overcoming some of the security challenges and has been able to restart some work at the dam. The mission has been able to deliver some of the parts via helicopter and set up base camp operations. However, poor security still affects work at the dam—specifically, the inability to use the road leading to the dam and the demobilization of a subcontractor because of kidnapping threats.

When the upgrades to the Kajakai facility were first planned in 2005, road travel in the area was feasible. However, the road leading to the dam is now impassable. The last successful use of the road to Kajakai was in May 2006 to bring in turbine parts as well as supplies for a base camp. Moreover, when the contractor attempted to reestablish the base camp in January 2007, it could not use the road to supply the facility. Tragically, in a February 2007 attempt to use the road to bring in supplies

and equipment, two individuals died and another person was wounded. The mission and contractor attempted several plans to reopen the road, including issuing a task order to completely rebuild the road with local labor. These plans eventually proved unsuccessful, however. In October 2007 the mission finally was able to establish a temporary base of operations, this time with supplies delivered exclusively by air. The base included an advance party from the Chinese Machine-Building International Corporation (CMIC, a state-owned Chinese company), a subcontractor hired to perform the work on turbines 2 and 3.

Permanent base operations began in January 2008 with the arrival of site support personnel. These were soon followed by regular helicopter support missions to keep the base camp resupplied. On March 28, 2008, the subcontractor at last began disassembling turbine 3, the turbine slated for refurbishment.

Parts for turbine 3 and smaller parts for turbine 2 could be flown in by helicopter, but some parts for turbine 2 were too large—some weighing as much as 30 tons—and therefore an alternative delivery by road had to be explored. To transport these items by road, the mission began coordinating with the International Security Assistance Force (ISAF) as early as March 2007. However, the mission encountered several problems beyond its control. For example, given the nature of the mission's request, the U.S. and British military commanders required permission from their respective national command centers before they could agree to move and escort the equipment along the road. Further complicating the matter were the periodic changes in military commands, when each new commander wanted to alter the proposed plan to move the equipment. In June 2008—14 months later—ISAF at last committed to moving and escorting the equipment. Another 3 months passed while ISAF planned the logistics for the move, such as how to transport heavy equipment still in storage from Kabul to Kandahar before it could be transferred to Kajakai. The convoy departed Kandahar on August 28, 2008, and arrived in Kajakai on September 2 with approximately 200 tons of equipment. Along the route the convoy reportedly encountered and killed approximately 200 Taliban insurgents.

Besides the delays associated with moving the equipment to Kajakai, the mission also encountered the demobilization of CMIC, the Chinese subcontractor. CMIC personnel had received threats of kidnapping, and in October 2008, the Chinese Government notified the subcontractor that it must evacuate the Kajakai site. CMIC left the site on November 4, 2008. The contractor anticipated that CMIC would return in January 2009, but as of the end of audit fieldwork, CMIC had not returned or made any commitment of when it would return. The contractor started to refurbish turbine 3 itself and was making progress toward meeting the revised July 2009 deadline. However, no replacement subcontract has been awarded for the installation of turbine 2, nor has a revised implementation plan been created. At the time of the audit, there was one potential bidder, but it was unclear whether that firm would be able to mobilize to the site.

Inconsistent Subcontractor Performance. Another factor contributing to the delay
was subcontractor performance in terms of providing sufficient staffing and efficiency
of operations. When CMIC originally mobilized its staff, it sent an advance team of
three individuals. This number eventually increased to eight. However, according to
the mission, the subcontractor was not performing its tasks efficiently under the
subcontract. The mission pointed to examples of inefficiency such as building

concrete forms onsite that could have easily been procured and delivered. In another instance, the subcontractor planned to ship parts for turbine 3 to China for refurbishment, but they were sent to Kabul instead. The mission asked CMIC to accelerate the schedule, but CMIC refused. The mission also pointed to periods of inactivity, such as during the summer of 2008 when the mission made site visits to the dam and found workers sitting idly and watching the Beijing Olympics. CMIC has not billed for that period of inactivity; in fact, the last CMIC invoice received and paid was for May 2008.

• Transportation Issues. In addition to unsafe road transport, the mission has also experienced problems with air transport. For example, in January 2009, ISAF temporarily impounded the mission's helicopter fleet at the Kandahar air base. ISAF also confiscated electronic equipment such as cell phones and interrogated the Russian pilots of the mission's helicopter fleet. The pilots were not allowed access to their aircraft until they had received the proper clearances and badges. Although this incident was relatively minor, another transportation issue could cause greater challenges in the future—the transport of cement to the Kajakai project site. The installation of turbine 2 will require 300 tons of cement and approximately 600 tons of aggregate. Using a helicopter to transport these materials is prohibitively costly, and the road is still not safe to travel. At the time of the audit, the mission was exploring other options, including another military convoy; however, the specific options had not been incorporated into an overall implementation plan.



Refurbished parts for turbine 3 stored in the Kajakai power plant in Helmand Province. (Photo by the Office of Inspector General, May 2009.)

The effects of the delays can be measured in terms of additional costs to the contract due to increased transportation costs, incremental costs of operating the facility while waiting for a new subcontractor to take over construction of turbine 2, and the delay in economic benefits that were to be provided to the area residents.

At the start of the project, neither the mission nor the contractor anticipated that the road would be shut down. If the mission had been able to use the road instead of airlifting the parts, it could have saved approximately \$6.9 million. The mission paid approximately \$7 million for airlifting 1,516 tons of parts over a 7-month period from August 2008

through March 2009. Had the same parts been moved using local ground transportation, the cost would have been approximately \$100,000. While a heavy-lift helicopter could be used for some of the turbine parts, the larger items, such as the transformers, required land transportation and military escort. ISAF billed USAID approximately \$1 million for the transport of the heavy equipment.

The project cannot be completed until a new subcontractor is selected to replace the original subcontractor, which left when its personnel were threatened. Given that a new subcontractor has not been selected yet, the mission will have to continue providing the costs of operating the facility until a new subcontractor comes onsite. Future estimated security and support costs for the Kajakai facility amount to slightly over \$1 million per month and include the costs of security, support staff, and helicopter resupply.

Finally, the cost of the delays can also be measured in terms of the benefits not delivered to Afghan citizens. The portion of the southeastern power grid into which the existing plant will feed currently supports approximately 57,000 residential customers. Existing power production capabilities are meeting only about 22 percent of demand. Upon completion of the upgrades to turbine 3 and installation of turbine 2, the facility will meet an estimated 48 percent of demand and have an economic impact of approximately \$93 million in 2010 alone, according to a study funded by USAID.

Some of the issues discussed above have been beyond the mission's control; nevertheless, we are making the following recommendation.

Recommendation 7. We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan prepare a detailed implementation plan that documents the current status of the Kajakai project and explains how the mission intends to proceed with installation of turbine 2, including potential barriers to successful installation of the turbine and contingency plans to overcome these barriers.

Contractor Overbilling of \$2.1 Million Needs to Be Recovered

Summary. The Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) provides that only costs incurred should be claimed for reimbursement on invoices issued to the U.S. Government. However, the contractor billed for and received funds from the U.S. Government on subcontractor invoices for which the contractor had withheld payment to its subcontractor. The contractor had withheld payment because of a questionable percentage of completion amounts claimed by the subcontractor on its invoices to the contractor. As a result, the mission is owed \$2.1 million for subcontractor costs (including related contractor costs plus imputed interest) that may not have been incurred—costs that the mission needs to recover from the contractor.

FAR 31.2, Contracts with Commercial Organizations, provides that costs claimed should have been incurred and that costs are allocable and therefore chargeable to a contract on the basis of relative benefits received or other equitable relationship [FAR 31.201-2 and -4]. This subpart and the contract also state that costs refunded to the U.S. Government will include all applicable related costs, such as overhead, fixed fees, and interest [FAR 31.201-6(a)].

However, the contractor billed for and received payment from the U.S. Government for subcontractor invoices for which the contractor had withheld payment. As of May 13, 2009, the last day of fieldwork, the funds remained withheld, and the contractor had not credited the mission for these funds.

Specifically, the contractor received funds for its invoice No. 44 on February 24, 2009, from the mission under task order 9 (for the Kabul 105-megawatt power plant). This invoice included two Symbion Power (subcontractor) invoices amounting to \$1.9 million. However, the contractor withheld paying this amount to Symbion Power because of the subcontractor's questionable percentage of completion claims contained in the invoices. The contractor notified the subcontractor on February 28, 2009, of its intent to withhold funds. Subsequently, on March 3, 2009, the contractor sent an official notification to withhold funds to Symbion Power until the subcontractor had fully substantiated its claimed percentage of completed work. The contractor furnished the mission's contracting officer, the technical office director, and the contracting officer's technical representative with copies of this notice.

As of May 13, 2009, the last day of audit fieldwork, the subcontractor had not satisfied the contractor's requests, and the issue remained unresolved. Furthermore, the contractor still had not paid Symbion Power's invoice. Therefore, since the costs were not clearly incurred, they should not be chargeable to the contract. As of May 13, 2009, however, the contractor still had not returned these funds to the mission, either as a cost reduction in subsequent billings or by cash refund.

The contractor disputed, however, that it needed to refund the subcontractor costs to the mission, even though it had withheld payment to the subcontractor. Specifically, the contractor indicated that such withholding of payment to the subcontractor was in accordance with the contract. The contractor cited a provision of the contract, under section 1.12 (Prompt Payment for Construction Contracts), stating that the contractor,

after making a request for payment to the U.S. Government but before making a payment to a subcontractor for the subcontractor's performance covered by the payment request, can withhold payment if it discovers that all or a portion of the payment otherwise due such subcontractor is subject to withholding.

The contractor added that, in accordance with the requirements of the contract, it had formally notified the subcontractor of the payment withheld and the reason it was withheld and had furnished the mission's contracting officer with a copy of the notice of withholding.

Furthermore, the contractor indicated that it had not returned the funds withheld but would pay interest to the mission for the amount withheld in accordance with the contract. The contract states that interest on withheld payments accrues from the eighth day after receipt of the withheld amounts from the mission until the day the subcontractor performance deficiency is corrected or the date that any subsequent certified application for payment is reduced. As of the last day of audit fieldwork, the contractor had not paid any interest to the mission—nor had it repaid the withheld amount. However, FAR 31.2 states that any cost claimed should have been incurred. In this case, the cost would seem not to have been incurred, as the contractor had questioned the subcontractor's claimed costs. In addition, the contract provision cited by the contractor to support its actions says only that the contractor can withhold payment; it does not provide that the U.S. Government should not be paid if such funds are withheld.

The mission indicated that even though it had received a copy of the notice that the contractor had withheld payment to its subcontractor, the mission considered this correspondence as an issue between the two parties. The mission claimed that the contract lacks specificity and contains certain language that does not favor the mission. The mission also stated that it needed a formal letter, addressed directly to it from the contractor, providing the details and the course of action that the contractor would take on the withheld amount. The contracting officer, who attends to a portfolio of more than \$2 billion, sent a letter on May 10, 2009, to inquire when the contractor anticipated paying the subcontractor or otherwise crediting the mission in subsequent billings, as well as to inquire about the current amount of interest due for the amount withheld.

As a result, project funds were in effect advanced by the mission to the contractor and were used for purposes that did not clearly contribute to the task order 9 objective of increasing power generation. The total amount owed to the mission by the contractor is \$2.1 million. This includes contractor costs directly associated with the funds withheld from the subcontractor: \$111,246 in general and administrative costs (overhead) and \$78,565 in fixed fees. It also includes \$22,734 in imputed interest. Imputed interest was calculated from March 4, 2009 (the eighth day after the contractor received the withheld amount from the mission as per the contract), to May 13, 2009, at a rate of 5.625 percent per annum (the interest rate according to the prompt payment provisions of 31 U.S.C. 3901–3904).

Recommendation 8. We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan recover at least \$2.1 million (including interest imputed through May 13, 2009) from the contractor.

EVALUATION OF MANAGEMENT COMMENTS

On the basis of an evaluation of the mission's response to the draft report, the Office of Inspector General determined that final actions have been taken on 5 recommendations, and management decisions have been reached on 3 recommendations. The status of each of the 8 recommendations is shown below.

Final action—recommendations 2, 3, 5, 6, 8 Management decision—recommendations 1, 4, 7

For recommendation 1, the mission agreed that more training and resources are needed to help contracting officer's technical representatives prepare higher quality statements of work. The mission has approved resources for this training. The target completion date to fully close this recommendation is March 31, 2010, the date when the mission would have provided the first training course to new contracting officer's technical representatives.

For recommendation 4, the mission agreed to establish written procedures to ensure that all significant construction projects have onsite quality assurance engineers. The Office of Acquisition and Assurance issued a notice covering the construction of vertical structures. Subsequent notices covering the road and power sectors will be issued by March 31, 2010, and will enable closure of the recommendation.

For recommendation 7, the mission agreed with the recommendation and will prepare a detailed implementation plan when the security situation improves and allows work to commence on the installation of turbine 2.

We consider that management decisions have been reached on recommendations 1, 4, and 7. Determinations of final action will be made by the Audit Performance and Compliance Division upon completion of the planned corrective actions.

APPENDIX I

SCOPE AND METHODOLOGY

Scope

The Regional Inspector General/Manila conducted this performance audit in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions, based on our audit objective. We believe that the evidence obtained provides that reasonable basis. The objective of this audit was to determine whether USAID/Afghanistan was achieving its main goal of improving the availability of electrical power to Kabul and the southern provinces of Helmand and Kandahar, through power sector activities under the Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program.

The scope of the audit was limited primarily to the two task orders issued by USAID/Afghanistan under the Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program (the program), the prime contract of which was awarded to Louis Berger Inc./Black and Veatch Special Projects Corp. Joint Venture (the contractor). One task order (task order 9) was awarded in July 2007 to build a completely new diesel-powered electricity generating plant that would provide 105 megawatts of additional power to Kabul by April 2009. The other task order (task order 2) was awarded in January 2007 with an estimated completion date of June 2008. It included the refurbishment of an old turbine and the installation of a new one at an existing hydroelectric plant. These two projects were expected to deliver a total of 140 megawatts of additional electrical power to two strategically important areas of Afghanistan.

As of April 30, 2009, the combined ceiling price for these two projects was \$305.5 million (including \$2.8 million for related activities, such as demining and building a perimeter wall, specified under another task order). As of April 30, 2009, USAID/Afghanistan had obligated \$290.8 million and disbursed \$249.6 million for these two power sector activities.

The audit was performed in the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan from April 22 through May 13, 2009, and covered the program's activities implemented by the contractor through April 30, 2009. In Kabul, fieldwork was conducted at USAID/Afghanistan, the contractor's office, and one of its subcontractor's offices—Symbion Power. We also conducted visits to the 105-megawatt power plant in Kabul and the Kajakai Dam in Helmand Province.

We reviewed and analyzed the activities supporting the established goals for providing more reliable power. The contractor was reporting daily and monthly on progress toward providing more reliable power.

As part of the audit, we assessed the significant internal controls used by USAID/Afghanistan to monitor program activities. The assessment included controls related to whether the mission had (1) conducted and documented site visits to evaluate progress and monitor quality, (2) required and approved an implementation plan, (3) reviewed progress reports submitted by the contractor, and (4) compared reported

progress to planned progress and the mission's own evaluations of progress. We also reviewed the mission's fiscal year 2007 report in compliance with the Federal Managers' Financial Integrity Act of 1982 (Public Law 97–255), as well as prior audit reports, for any issues related to the audit objective.

Methodology

To answer the audit objective, we interviewed officials from USAID/Afghanistan, the contractor, and one of the subcontractors. We reviewed and analyzed relevant documents at both mission and contractor offices. This documentation included performance management plans and the contract between USAID/Afghanistan and the contractor. Furthermore, we reviewed contractor site visit and other monitoring reports, progress reports, and financial records.

To determine the reliability of computer processed data received from the mission in support of its obligated and disbursed amounts, we reviewed prior audits of the mission's financial statements and internal controls. In addition, we verified the completed energy sector training, reported in the contractor's semiannual report dated March 2009, to source documents to validate data in the report.

APPENDIX II

MANAGEMENT COMMENTS



MEMORANDUM

TO: Bruce N. Boyer, Regional Inspector General/Manila

FROM: USAID/Afghanistan Mission Director, William M. Frej /s/

DATE: October 20, 2009

SUBJECT: Audit of USAID/Afghanistan's Power Sector Activities under Its Afghanistan Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program (Audit Report No. 5-306-09-00X-P)

REFERENCE: B. N. Boyer memo dated September 22, 2009

Thank you for providing the Mission the opportunity to review the subject draft audit report and provide comments on its findings and recommendations. We appreciate the professionalism, objectivity and hard work exhibited by the audit team in conducting the assessment and preparing thoughtful recommendations. This memo describes the actions that have been taken or are planned to be taken to address the recommendations in the audit report.

MISSION RESPONSES TO AUDIT RECOMMENDATIONS

Recommendation No. 1: We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan require that its training on statement-of-work preparation be provided to all new contracting officer's technical representatives.

The Mission agrees with this recommendation.

Actions Taken:

USAID/ Afghanistan agrees that more training and resources are needed to help contracting officer's technical representatives (COTRs) prepare higher quality statements-of-work (SOWs). The Mission has approved resources for SOW training to be provided to COTRs and is in the process of establishing the appropriate contractual mechanisms for COTRs to receive the training. This course will provide training in the preparation of SOWs to improve the COTRs capacity in both technical writing and the review of SOWs. This training will be provided to all new COTRs. Based on this action, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached. The target completion date to fully close this recommendation is March 31, 2010, at which time, the Mission would have provided the first training course to new COTRs.

Recommendation No 2: We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan develops procedures, such as the use of quality control checklists, to ensure that statements of work include such critical elements as clear deliverables with specified due dates.

The Mission agrees with this recommendation.

Actions Taken:

In an effort to ensure that SOWs include such critical elements as deliverables and specific delivery dates, the Contracting Officer for the Office of Infrastructure, Engineering and Energy (OIEE) issued a Scope of Work template to all OIEE COTRs in June 2009. Said template serves as a quality control checklist that describes the required elements for the SOW, and provides detailed instruction for preparing each SOW section such as the Introduction, Background, Scope of Work, Detailed Work Requirements, Deliverables and Deliverables Schedule, Qualifications of Key Personnel, Special Considerations and References.

The section on Deliverables and Deliverables Schedule states that "The time of delivery or performance is an essential contract element and needs to be clearly stated. In any given SOW, separate completion dates need to be established for separable items of work. End products or deliverables required under the contract need to be clearly and firmly defined here and the criteria for acceptance should be given." The assigned Contracting Officer reviews the adequacy of SOWs prepared by COTRs and checks compliance against the requirements outlined in the SOW template.

Based on these actions, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached and that the audit recommendation is closed.

Recommendation No 3: We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan establishes procedures requiring that a labor skills assessment be performed by a contractor, either upon award of a construction contract or upon the award of a task order under the contract. The assessment would include, as appropriate but not limited to, the availability of qualified local labor, vocational training needed to cultivate local labor, and plans to coordinate with the mission to obtain appropriate visas for non-Afghan labor.

The Mission partially agrees with this recommendation.

Actions Taken:

The Mission recognizes that there is often a shortage of available, qualified labor required to successfully implement construction contracts in Afghanistan. Afghanistan has a limited pool of skilled local labor and many qualified non-Afghans are not willing to face in-country security risks. As such, both the Embassy and USAID consider capacity building as an important objective of foreign assistance in Afghanistan. To help build local capacity, USAID/Afghanistan contracts almost always incorporate training and other capacity building activities for Afghan public and private organizations and individuals

New infrastructure projects, such as the Sheberghan gas-fired power plant, include assessment of skilled workforce and vocational training needed. Modification #17 to the Task Order for the Kabul power plant also requires that the Work Plan address the personnel requirements for achieving the proposed targets. As appropriate, the Mission will assess workforce capacity in designing infrastructure projects. To better assess the availability of both local and international qualified staff on a contract, new Mission staff will be hired to perform pre-award surveys of potential contractors and their proposed personnel.

However, the Mission does not agree that a blanket procedure should be put in place that requires contractors to perform a labor skills assessment. Meaningful labor assessments are difficult to maintain in Afghanistan, given the fluidity of the workforce and the high demand for skilled labor. Instead, the Mission expects that the pre-award personnel surveys will help verify the availability of qualified staff being proposed by the contractor.

Based on these alternative compensating actions, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached and that the audit recommendation is closed.

Recommendation No. 4: We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan establish written procedures to ensure that all significant construction projects have onsite quality assurance engineers.

The Mission agrees with this recommendation.

Actions Taken:

On November 22, 2008, the Office of Acquisition and Assistance (OAA) issued the attached OAA Notice 09-001 requiring all offices to ensure that a Quality Assurance Surveillance Program is included during the construction of vertical structures. To cover the road and power construction activities, OAA will issue a similar notice that will define the technical standards to be observed and require quality assurance monitoring during construction.

Based on these actions, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached. The target completion date to fully close this recommendation is March 31, 2010, when OAA issues the notice requiring Quality Assurance monitoring of significant construction activities in the road and power sectors.

Recommendation No 5: We recommend that the mission develop an overall implementation plan for the Kabul power plant project that incorporates updated construction schedules for the contractor and subcontractor, identifies delays in critical tasks and establishes steps to keep the project on track.

The Mission agrees with this recommendation.

Ongoing Actions:

The Mission has an overall implementation plan for the Kabul power plant that targets completion of the 100 MW generators and balance of plant by March 31, 2010.

Modification #17 of Task Order #9 puts the implementation plan into operation by: 1) defining very specific deliverables and delivery dates for the different components of the power plant, 2) requiring the contractor to prepare a work plan that establishes the timeline for implementation, personnel requirements, proposed accomplishments towards achieving results, details of collaboration with counterparts and donors, management structure, proposed schedule, quality assurance/quality control plan and performance monitoring plan, 3) establishing dates for the submission of design and engineering drawings and documents, and 4) requiring the submission of specific reports.

At the October 4, 2009 Management Meeting for the Infrastructure Rehabilitation Program, the contractor presented its detailed construction schedule, and discussed how progress on each of the project components is being tracked against the schedule, based on manpower utilization. To provide an independent assessment of the progress of work, the Mission has tasked the Human Resource and Logistical Support (HRLS) Program to monitor work progress and to bring to the Mission's attention possible constraints to meeting the schedule. In addition, the COTR conducts weekly visits to the project to review the existing construction schedule, identify delays in critical tasks and determine next steps. The contractor provides daily reports on the project status.

Based on the actions taken, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached and that the audit recommendation is closed.

Recommendation No. 6: We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan develop a comprehensive sustainability plan that includes considerations for anticipated fuel purchases as well as the impact and timing of future mission projects affecting the 105 MW plant.

The Mission agrees with this recommendation.

Ongoing Actions:

The sustainable operation of the 100 MW Kabul power plant is of high priority to USAID/Afghanistan. The Mission is developing the contractual means for committing additional resources for all aspects of its operations and maintenance (O&M), including a continuing plant betterment program to improve long-term plant performance in all areas, and implementation of a training program to develop local skills and expertise in plant O&M. In addition, the Mission is utilizing the HRLS contract to provide quality assurance and technical oversight of progress at the 100 MW plant.

The Mission is aware that fuel purchases may need to be made before the onset of winter this year and have estimated fuel requirements for the plant's operation. However, it is expected that the Government will continue to contribute fuel for the plant. Since the initiation of the plant on August 5, the Government provided 50,343 liters of fuel to operate the plant. USAID has only purchased the fuel necessary for start-up and commissioning. To support more efficient plant operations, the Mission is increasing available fuel storage capacity at the plant from 100,000 to 6 million liters. This will be completed by the end of November 2009.

The Afghan Government formally established the new national electricity corporation, Da Afghanistan Breshna Sherkat (DABS), and in early October 2009, transferred

Government assets to DABS to initiate operations. This lays the foundation for commercialization of the country's energy sector and improved services for the Afghan people. In support of this effort, USAID is implementing the Kabul Electricity Directorate (KED) Commercialization contract to improve the commercial performance of the KED so that it can operate on a full-cost recovery basis. It is anticipated that by 2012, this contract will result in a reduction in system losses and an increase in collections and revenues that could be directed towards fuel purchases.

The Mission believes that the above ongoing actions constitute the necessary steps to ensure the sustainability of the plant as intended by the recommendation. In addition, the Mission has given full consideration to the related fuel issues, and we are confident of the government's commitment to provide sufficient fuel to the plant.

Based on the actions taken, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached and that the audit recommendation is closed.

Recommendation No. 7: We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan prepare a detailed implementation plan that documents the current status of the Kajakai project and explains how the mission intends to proceed with installation of turbine 2, including potential barriers to successful installation of the turbine and contingency plans to overcome these barriers.

The Mission agrees with this recommendation.

Actions Taken:

Installation of turbine 2 will be delayed due to the current volatile and dangerous security environment, which is preventing ground transportation of necessary equipment and material to the site and constructing a new transmission line. Insurgents control the area and the U.S. military expects that it will be several years before the Afghan National Army and coalition forces can secure the 87 km route 611 from the Ring Road to Kajakai. The Mission will continuously monitor and assess the security situation to determine whether it is feasible to proceed with the installation of turbine 2. USAID will inventory and secure the equipment currently stored at Kajakai. Furthermore, USAID will provide DABS staff with the necessary equipment, materials and training to rehabilitate and maintain the transmission line from Kajakai to Kandahar.

Until the security situation becomes sufficiently stable for work to continue on the Kajakai turbine 2 installation, work on the project is suspended. When the security situation improves and allows work to commence, the Mission will prepare a detailed implementation plan.

Based on the actions taken, the suspension of work on the project, and the current security situation, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached and that the audit recommendation is closed.

Recommendation No. 8: We recommend that USAID/Afghanistan recovers at least \$2.1 million (including interest imputed through May 13, 2009) from the contractor.

The Mission agrees with this recommendation.

Actions Taken:

Per the attached voucher, USAID/Afghanistan has recovered the amount owed from the contractor. This includes \$2,042,680 that was billed for collection and \$35,746 in accrued interest.

Based on the action taken, the Mission requests RIG/Manila concurrence that a management decision has been reached and that the audit recommendation is closed.

U.S. Agency for International Development Office of Inspector General

1300 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20523
Tel: 202–712–1150

Fax: 202–216–3047 www.usaid.gov/oig

RELEASE IN PART B5,B7(E)

From:	"Sullivan, Jacob J" <sbustate recipients="" ses="" sullivanjj=""></sbustate>
Sent:	8/29/2011 5:05:13 PM +00:00
То:	'H' <hdr22@clintonemail.com></hdr22@clintonemail.com>
CC:	"Abedin, Huma" <abedinh@state.gov>; "Hanley, Monica R" <hanleymr@state.gov></hanleymr@state.gov></abedinh@state.gov>
Subject:	cheat sheet
	ach you. Also, in addition to the annotated agenda that you will have received for the POTUS call, I've pasted below f sorts with the key issues.
Talking Points	s for POTUS Briefing, August 29, 2011

B5



	B5
PR_RIM_INTERNET_MESSAGE_ID:	B7(E)

PR_RIM_PAGER_TX_FLAG:	true
PR_RIM_MSG_STATUS:	1
PR_RIM_MSG_ON_DEVICE_3_6:	true
PR_RIM_MSG_REF_ID:	-447726957
PR_RIM_MSG_FOLDER_ID:	-6
PR_RIM_MESSAGE_SUBMISSION_ID:	B7(E)

RELEASE IN PART B5,B7(E)

From: "Abedin, Huma" <SBUSTATE/SES/RECIPIENTS/ABEDINH>

Sent: 8/31/2011 4:50:46 PM +00:00

To: 'hdr22@clintonemail.com'

Subject: Re: small group/ S Juppe call

They are working on both but I see u r on with hague.

Assume you saw the UN yesterday approved the UK's request to unfreeze \$1.5 billion in Libyan assets. hague call sheet said it was tbd.

From: H [mailto:hdr22@clintonemail.com]
Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 12:27 PM

To: Abedin, Huma

Subject: Re: small group/ S Juppe call

No but I will now call Juppe and Hague. Do I need new call points for either?

Sent from my iPad

On Aug 31, 2011, at 12:11 PM, "Abedin, Huma" < AbedinH@state.gov > wrote:

Did jake discuss this with you?

From: Gordon, Philip H

Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 11:44 AM

To: Burns, William J; Sullivan, Jacob J; Feltman, Jeffrey D; Abedin, Huma; Dibble, Elizabeth L; Kaidanow, Tina S

Subject: small group/ S Juppe call

As of now, small group is Fr, UK, US	Jordan, Qatar, UAE, Italy, Libyans, and probak	oly Canada.
		B5
This email is UNCLASSIFIED.		
This entail is UNCLASSIFIED.		
RIM_MESSAGE_SUBMISSION_ID:		
RIM_PAGER_TX_FLAG:	true	
		B7(E)
RIM_INTERNET_MESSAGE_ID:		

PR_RIM_MSG_FOLDER_ID:	-5
PR_RIM_MSG_REF_ID:	729068149
PR_RIM_MSG_ON_DEVICE_3_6:	true
PR RIM MSG STATUS:	1

From: "Abedin, Huma" <SBUSTATE/SES/RECIPIENTS/ABEDINH>

RELEASE IN PART B4,B5,B7(E),B6

Sent: 9/1/2011 8:35:09 AM +00:00

To: 'hdr22@clintonemail.com'

Subject: Fw: (SBU) proposed answer to UAE re funds transfer for TNC

From: Feltman, Jeffrey D

Sent: Thursday, September 01, 2011 02:44 AM **To**: Sullivan, Jacob J; Abedin, Huma; Wells, Alice G

Subject: FW: (SBU) proposed answer to UAE re funds transfer for TNC

Jake, Huma, Alice -

You might want to give S a head's up on something, in case AbZ pulls her aside today in Paris. AbZ, whom I met last night, blasted me. He said that the UAE yesterday (Wednesday) had sent \$370 million in UAE cash to the TNC, to be able to announce in Paris that the UAE had provided salary support for Eid al-Fitr. The funds were immediately blocked as they transited the U.S. financial system; we blocked them. This was not Libyan money or frozen assets; this was a UAE direct loan, based on the UAE using the Libyan frozen assets in the UAE as a type of UAE-based "soft collateral." He was furious.

We've scratched around. The UAE sent the money to the Libyan Arab Foreign Bank (also called the Libyan Foreign Exchange Bank), which is a specifically sanctioned entity by the UN. (It's one of the three we hope to lift sanctions from, but for the moment it is sanctioned.) So I asked the desk to work with L and EEB to give us language, below.
I have already contacted AbZ's assistant (as AbZ is still getting his beauty rest) to give him the points below. But S should be aware of this issue.
Cheers,
Jeff
SBU
This email is UNCLASSIFIED.
From: Sidereas, Evyenia M Sent: Thursday, September 01, 2011 1:00 AM To: Bondy, Steven C; Feltman, Jeffrey D; Maxwell, Raymond D; Seche, Stephen A Cc: Roebuck, William V; Fischer, Patrick J; NEA-Staff-Assistants-DL; Abdalla, Alyce N Subject: (SBU) proposed answer to UAE re funds transfer for TNC
Steve, thank you.

A/S Feltman,	
OFAC advised us in the last 30 minutes they believe the funds have not yet been sent by the National Bank of Abu Dhabi (NBAD). L and EEB recommend the following response to the UAE:	
	B5

UNCLASSIFIED U.S. Department of State Case No. F-2020-00151 Doc No. C06859865 Date: 02/25/2020

Please let us know if you have any questions. Apologies for the delay in getting back to you.
Best,
Evyenia
SBU
This email is UNCLASSIFIED.
From: Bondy, Steven C Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 6:20 PM To: Feltman, Jeffrey D; Maxwell, Raymond D; Seche, Stephen A Cc: Roebuck, William V; Sidereas, Evyenia M; Fischer, Patrick J Subject: FW: Funds Transfer for TNC
FYI. I don't have any good answers for him but wanted you to know his response and outreach on this issue. Regards, Steve

SBU		
This email is UNCLASSIFIED.		
From: Yousef Al Otaiba [Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 6:13 PM To: Bondy, Steven C Cc: Dennis Ross; Puneet Talwar Subject: RE: Funds Transfer for TNC		B6
Steve,		
I've discussed this issue with	earlier today and he assured me they will do their best to address this issue.	B5
My only worry regarding having the funds returned to Abu Dhabi is days for Eid holidays.	that it will take up more time plus banks in the UAE are closed for the next 6	
For the sake of speed and insuring the TNC is able to meet salary pleing returned to Abu Dhabi.	ayrolls, we would welcome any other solution which does not see those funds	

Yousef			
Subject: Funds Transfer for T	TNC .		
Date: Wed, 31 Aug 2011 17:5	56:28 -0400		
From: BondySC@state.gov			
To:			

Dear Ambassador,

I'm writing to alert you to an issue you likely are already aware of. Foreign Minister Shaikh Abdullah bin Zayed told Assistant Secretary Feltman today in Paris that the UAE is attempting to transfer \$370 million in funds to the TNC. However, there is a problem with the transaction because the Libyan Arab Foreign Bank (LAFB) is listed as the destination, and LAFB is subject to UN sanctions. The National Bank of Abu Dhabi, which initiated the transaction, routed the funds through the U.S. banking sector and, recognizing LAFB as a designated institution, the funds were blocked.

The U.S. Department of the Treasury is working to unblock the funds as soon as possible and return them to the National Bank of Abu Dhabi. Treasury suggests that the safest way to transmit funds to the TNC at this time is by way of the Temporary Financing Mechanism. The information on using the TFM is below. You may want to explore with Treasury other possible options.

The United States is grateful for the UAE's continued leadership on Libya and wants to make sure that the UAE's transfer process is able to proceed without further problems. Please let me know if you have any questions and I will answer them to the best of my ability.

B6

Best regards, Steve	
Temporary Financing Mechanism Account Information	
Doha Bank	
Corporate Branch	
Grand Hamad Avenue	
Doha, Qatar	
SWIFT Code:	B4
USD Account:	B4
Account Name: Temporary Financing Mechanism A/c Transitional National Council of Libya	
Steven C. Bondy	
Director, NEA/ARP	
Arabian Peninsula Affairs	
202-647-6184	

Fax: 202-736-4459		
This email is UNCLASSIFIED.		
PR_RIM_MESSAGE_SUBMISSION_ID:		
PR_RIM_PAGER_TX_FLAG:	true	B7(E)
PR_RIM_INTERNET_MESSAGE_ID:		
PR_RIM_MSG_FOLDER_ID:	-5	
PR_RIM_MSG_REF_ID:	1139700622	
PR_RIM_MSG_ON_DEVICE_3_6:	true	

PR_RIM_MSG_STATUS:	1	

UNCLASSIFIED U.S. Department of State Case No. F-2020-00151 Doc No. C06859865 Date: 02/25/2020